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As reported in the previous edition of S&News six firms of consultants bid to 
carry out the initial feasibility study into the restoration of the canals. These 
documents were studied by a Trust sub-committee, with particularly detailed 
examination being made by Dennis Rogers and Gordon Howdle. The two short 
listed candidates then made presentations and answered questions. 

After much deliberation the contract has been awarded to WS Atkins Consultants 
Ltd. Atkins have experience in a number of similar studies, such as those relating 
to the Driffield Navigation; Neath, Tennant and Swansea Canals; Derby Canal; 
Ashby Canal; and St. Helens Canal. 

The study will examine the potential for re-opening the whole canal by looking at 
five key disciplines:  

·  Engineering - this will include such items as public utility crossings, 
obstructions and route options, with costings; 

·  Water Supply - this includes determining water requirements and a review of all 
available water resources; 

·  Planning and Environment - to consider the impact of the scheme, in order to 
determine its overall acceptability and desirability, and planning considerations; 

·  Ecology - to identify the potential impacts of restoring the canals; and 

·  Economics - to assess the benefits arising from restoration at local, regional and 
national level. 

The study is already underway and is expected to be completed in the autumn. 
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Membership of the Trust stands at 554. 

We are very pleased to welcome as individual and family members:  

Peter & Francesca Smith of Kington, Herefordshire; Andrew Rochelle of Telford;  
Alan & Patricia Coulthard-Jones of Newport;  Andrew & Joanna Mills of 
Reading; Colin & Carole Cameron of Telford; Linda Fletcher of Newport;  John 
& Barbara Wellings of Telford; David Evans of Market Drayton; Chris & Judy 
Brazier of Telford;  Paul, Wendy & Sam Dakin of Newport;  The Lamb at 
Edgmond;  Eric & Dorothy Cox & Family of Broseley; and Ross Ireland of 
Shifnal. 

…and as corporate members: 

Price Fallows (Fabrications) Ltd. of Shrewsbury. 
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The Trust has obtained use of Jubilee, a narrow boat belonging to the Inland 
Waterways Association, in May/June in order to highlight the work and aims of 
the Trust.  

It had originally been intended to make a symbolic trip from Norbury to 
Shrewsbury (on a low loader), with stops being made in Newport and Telford, 
and then launch her into the River Severn.    

However, at a late stage a number of problems arose that have meant that the plan 
has had to be changed. Now Jubilee will remain on the canal at Norbury where 
she will act as a floating central exhibition point. Invitations will be made to 
groups of corporate members, councillors and S&NCT members to be entertained 
and informed while on a short water trip up/down the Shropshire Union Canal. 
For some, it may be an enlightenment; for others, it will be an encouragement to 
continue support; and for all it is hoped it will be an enjoyable experience that 
will be discussed with friends and colleagues - thus spreading the word of the 
S&N.  

As this change of plan had to be made just as S&News was being completed it is 
not possible to give firm plans or details. If you may be interested in joining a trip 
on Jubilee please keep an eye on the Trust’s website over the next few weeks 
where updates will be posted or, if you do not have access, contact Tam Hazan 
(details inside front cover). 
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John Craven, our own patron and Vice-President of The Waterways Trust, 
officially re-opened a newly restored section of the Montgomery Canal in 
Shropshire on 4th April. The section now allows boats to navigate an extra two 
and a half miles further south from Queens Head to Gronwen Wharf at Maesbury 
for the first time in over 50 years. 

This major landmark in the long term project to restore the Montgomery Canal 
cost £2.1m and was funded by Shropshire County Council, Advantage West 
Midlands, British Waterways and European Development Funds.  

As part of the section is designated a Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) the 
restoration had to carefully balance the navigation requirements with a need to 
conserve the environment. The work involved bank protection, dredging of the 
channel and the installation of a new lift road bridge at Crofts Mill.  It also 
incorporates the three locks at Aston restored by the Waterways Recovery Group.  

It is now planned that Phase One, which will restore navigation as far as Refail, 
north of the original terminus in Newtown, will be completed by 2007. 
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John Craven aboard ‘Millie’ after the Montgomery opening 
 (Photo courtesy of Pete’s Montgomery Canal: http://members.lycos.co.uk/pkirkman/montgomerycanal)  

Further north, at the end of March the Environment Minister, Michael Meacher, 
officially reopened the Rochdale Canal. A total of 15½ miles were restored as part 
of the ambitious project, creating a 32 mile navigation stretching from Manchester 
to Sowerby Bridge in Yorkshire. The restoration included 24 new locks and 12 
new road bridges and the finished waterway is now acting as a catalyst for urban 
regeneration along its route. 

Last July boats returned to the waterway during a commissioning phase for the 
first time since it was closed in 1952. The restoration project was managed by 
British Waterways, who now operate the canal, under contract to The Waterways 
Trust, which owns the canal and helped secure the funding which made the 
restoration possible. 

Many major engineering challenges were overcome during the restoration. The 
canal had to be reinstated through Failsworth town centre and under the M62 
motorway, whilst the terminus roundabout of the A627(M) was raised by up to 
two metres to allow the canal to pass under in a newly created tunnel. 

Much of the canal has been designated a Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI) 
due to the presence of floating water plantain, and a special in-channel nature 
reserve as been provided to preserve this plant.   

Even further north, a feasibility study into the restoration of the Northern Reaches 
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of the Lancaster Canal has been produced. Among the projected benefits 
identified are more than 800 new jobs, £45 million new private investment and an 
extra £21 million visitor income. The restoration carries a price tag of just over 
£50 million, and could be achievable by 2008.  

The project looks to restore the final 14½ miles of the canal from Tewitfield, 
north of Carnforth, to Kendal which was blocked in the 1960s by the construction 
of the M6 which severed the waterway in three places.  
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If you have been to one of our Open Days or other events you may well have met 
with SNCT member, Tom Howard.  If you have then you might have found him 
to be no ordinary member and certainly if you managed to engage him in 
conversation you would know why.  Tom was born aboard the horse-drawn 
narrow boat Boscobel whilst moored at Tyrley top, not far from Market Drayton 
on the Shropshire Union Canal.  Son of a local canal family whose father had a 
boat based at the Norbury Junction repair yard he spent much of his childhood on 
the boat as his father worked on repairing the bridges or transporting clay for 
puddling the banks.  He then went on to spend much of his ninety years on or near 
the Shropshire canals including some very special times associated with the 
Shrewsbury and Newport canals in their closing years.  Even now he lives in 
Brewood, just a stone’s throw from his beloved Shropshire Union. 

Tom recalls how “my parents had a coal carrying business but it was hand to 
mouth living.  We took coal to Newport, Edgmond, Longden-on-Tern, 
Withington, Rodington coal wharfs, also Berwick Wharf.  We took coal to 
Berwick Wharf the last time when Humber Arm closed.  I have been through 
Berwick Tunnel.  When I see the photographs in the issues of S&News it reminds 
me I have lifted those drawbridges. After the boat carrying went into decline I 
went to work at British Waterways at Norbury until I retired.” 

Last summer Tom made a nostalgic trip along various parts of the line of the 
Shrewsbury Canal, visiting places he had not seen for half a century or more.  
What follows is his account of that very special day. 

“First of all we met a very helpful man aged 93 by Berwick Wharf.  I told him 
that my family and I had unloaded coal at the Wharf over 70 years ago.  The last 
time was when the Humber Arm closed about 1923 or 4.  He said he remembered 
it very well, then we met one of the owners of the Wharf who made us very 
welcome.  He took us into his garden where he had gone to a great deal of trouble 
to restore the canal.  He took us over his footbridge and had his photograph taken 
with me under the veranda which is over the wharf where the boats used to be 
unloaded.  He also showed us the plank cover with the planks still inside it.  I had 
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last seen it over seventy years ago.  Again we had our photographs taken with 
him, holding the old padlock which was used to secure the stop planks which had 
been overgrown for years. 

The next place on the agenda was to visit Berwick Tunnel.  With permission I 
tried my best to follow the path we used to take the horse (or mule) over the top 
of the tunnel while the boat was being legged through.  At the other end of the 
tunnel was the stable which is still there now.  I remembered how there was and 
still is a  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tom at Longdon-on-Tern Aqueduct 

smooth wire fence which I used to run my hands along while leading the horse.  
Most of it is lying hidden in the soil and undergrowth.  Anyhow, after a bit of 
investigation we found the end of the tunnel and the stables which I last went in 
with a horse. I may keep repeating ‘over seventy years ago’ but it was just like a 
dream come true.  I had my photograph taken just inside the end of the tunnel and 
in the stable, also sitting on the stable roof. 

From Rodington was a Swing Bridge, now demolished, but I found parts of it 
hidden under briars and nettles.  Then with a bit of help from an old villager we 
were able to place the old Coal Wharf at Withington.  Ducks were swimming 
where the Coal Wharf used to be.  Then at Rodington Coal Wharf the owner was 
very helpful and let us take photographs at our leisure. 

Moving from place to place I stood where a Canal Bridge used to be, it was 
demolished in 1958.  We found the man who helped to do it in that area of the 
canal.  The length man used to be Mr George Edwards. 
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The canal went roughly along side where trees or a large hedgerow is now. His 
cottage was about three or four hundred yards from the bridge as was.  Then we 
moved towards the Bucks Head Wharf where a kind lady put her dogs inside so 
we could go through her yard to where we used to stable the horse or mule.  The  

Tom under the bridge at Long Lane 

stables were no more.  So I could have my photograph taken under the very low 
bridge where we used to have real difficulty getting tall horses under.  Then we 
made our way towards Wappenshall Junction and there we met a very helpful 
owner who showed us around.  He also had his photograph taken with me on the 
top of the first bridge which starts up the Trench Canal.   

After more sightseeing and conversation we were given tea together with the 
family then thanking them we called it a day after nine hours of reliving some 
very special memories from all those years ago and as we left was ‘come again’.   
I hope we will” 

I am sure that readers will be thrilled to know that Tom has been busy putting pen 
to paper with recollections of his time on the Shrewsbury & Newport and the 
other local canals and we are planning to serialise these in future issues of 
S&News. 

P.S.  Any members planning to retrace Tom’s footsteps are reminded that much 
of the old canal line is now in private ownership and we are keen to foster good 
relationships with all local landowners.  Please be careful not to stray onto private 
land unless you have obtained permission first. 

Brian Nelson 
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In 1966 our chairman, David Adams, was amongst a party from the Shropshire 
Caving & Mining Club that ventured into Berwick Tunnel. This is his account of 
the trip written at the time. 

This tunnel was constructed in 1797, Lord Berwick having refused the canal 
company permission to construct a cutting through his game preserves. It is ¾ 
mile long and in brick lined rock throughout measuring about 10 ft by 10 ft. There 
is no tow-path, the bargees lying on the cabin top and legging their craft through 
manually while the horses went around by road. Due to some surveying errors 
and perhaps also to the ground through which it was driven the tunnel is by no 
means straight having a conspicuous dogleg in the middle where the construction 
tunnels were said to have met. As the tunnel was not straight it was not possible 
for an approaching bargee to ascertain whether there was already a barge in the 
tunnel, as there was no room to pass. Legend has it that was many a fight between 
the bargemen as to who should retreat to allow the other to pass. Since 1948, 
however, the canal has been closed and has fallen into disuse, a road having been 
laid across the canal bed some 500 yards from the tunnels east entrance. 

A boat, manned by K. Lock, P. Gaut and D. Adams, led the way into the tunnel, 
which had last been entered by the Shrewsbury and Newport Canal Assoc. a few 
months before. C. Lears was towed behind in a dinghy. The trip was reasonably 
uneventful except for the passing of the 7 air shafts. These averaged about 40 ft. 
in depth but debris decreased the depth of water below them to less than a foot 
compared with an average 4 ft. in the tunnel between them, also there a constant 
flow of water down the shafts falling into the canal which made the passage a wet 
one. 

The tunnel itself was in an excellent condition despite its age and long disuse. In 
places there were massive calcite deposits on the walls. In other places there were 
massive galvanized iron sheets which had been placed in position to support 
possible weak sections. All were in good condition. At the west end, however, 
there is a severe fall, blocks having collapsed just inside the tunnel arch blocking 
the canal completely. It was possible to change crews via a plank for the return 
journey which was likewise uneventful. Members wish to thank Peter Heath for 
the loan of his boat for this expedition. 
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The map on the following pages, drawn by Trustee Dennis Rogers, records the 
position and history of the canals of East Shropshire, and their connection with 
the Shrewsbury & Newport Canals. 
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The census of 1881 has been transcribed by the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-
day Saints and details made available on CDs. Having obtained the disks for 
family research purposes I recently turned my attention to thinking about trying to 
find out who had then been employed on the canals in this area. The census was 
enumerated in April 1881. 

In carrying out such searches a number of factors must be born in mind.  Firstly 
everything relies on the enumerator taking down the details correctly (about 
which little can be done) and secondly that the details have been correctly 
transcribed (which could at least be checked).  For example, were the boats 
Moore Hen and Daisey really spelt that way? Also, was everybody found? It must 
have been particularly difficult to ensure that those on moving boats were all 
counted. 

I began by searching for boats on the canal.  At the Canal Wharf in Shrewsbury 
there were four, details of the occupants being summarised in the following table:   

Boat Name Age 
Moore Hen Thomas Edington 35 
 Charlotte Edington 29 
 William Edington 9 
 George Edington 3 
 Eliza Edington 1 

Daisey Charles Haughton 24 
 Annie E Haughton 22 
 John Haughton 1 
 Lucy Haughton 3m 

No 9593 William Gibbons 29 
 Emma Gibbons 28 
 Alice Gibbons 7 
 Mary Gibbons 5 
 Charles Willis 73 

John Boot James Edwards 48 
 Eliza Edwards 54 

As will be seen these were all husband and wife crews with, in three out of four 
cases, children aboard.  The only exception is Charles Willis, described as a 
widower and occupation as “Steerer”. 

At Newport there were also four boats, but in this case the enumerator did not 
record the names. Here however, apart from one boat with a husband and wife 
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crew (and very young son who had been born 7 weeks earlier at Chirk), the boats 
were occupied by apparently unrelated crews who all are described as “Boatman 
(Barge)”. 

Boat Name Age 
(Not named) John Teece 76 
 John Thos. Green 21 
 Alfred Beeston 13 

(Not named) Edward Jones 24 
 Margaret Jones 20 
 Joseph Jones 7w 

(Not named) David Fox 27 
 Benjamin Hargreaves 21 

(Not named) Walter Williams 15 
 Edward Fox 16 
 Richard James 21 

As well as those living on boats at the time of the census a number of other canal 
related workers have been found on the Shrewsbury, Newport and East 
Shropshire Canals. These do not include traders that clearly depended on the 
canal, such as the coal dealer at Longdon-on-Tern. By area they are: 

Dwelling Name Age Occupation 
Wellington 
Hadley Thomas Humphreys 62 Canal Labourer 

Trench Richard Lowe 51 Labourer on Canal 
 Thomas Lowe (Son) 22 Labourer on Canal 

Trench James Corbett 73 Boatman on Canal (Barge)  

Trench Joseph Corbett 34 Boatman on Canal (Barge) 

Wappenshall Henry Vickers 51 Warehouse Clerk 

Wheat Leasows John Chilton 54 Lock Keeper 

Leegomery Road William Owen 34 Canal Lab 

Trench Lock &  Joseph Arkinstall 34 Canal Porter 
Offices Joseph Arkinstall (Son) 15 Canal Lab 
 William Arkinstall (Son) 13 Canal Lab 

Trench Bennets 
Row 

Alfred Lockley 30 Gen Serv on Canal 

Wrockwardine 
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Croos Green Robert Leighton 69 Labourer for Shr Canal Co 

Wombridge 
(No name) Joseph Hayward 52 Agent Canal Co 
Preston on the Wild Moors 
(No name) Thomas Fenn 53 Labourer on Canal 
Newport 
Vineyard Rd  Robert Talbot 55 Lock Keeper (Ins) 

Lock House George Talbot (Son) 22 Canal Porter (Ins) 
 Alick Talbot (Son) 20 Lock Keeper 

Bromfield Place Jesse Child 28 Boatman on Canal 

Humber Arms, 
Lilleshall 

Richd. Hughes 59  Canal Porter Ins 

Lilleshall 
Old Timber Yard  John Taylor 54 Canal Labourer Ins 

Forge Row Samuel Clay 54 Canal Labourer Ins 

Longford 
Longford Lane Charles Lamb 55 Porter on Canal (Ins) 

Norbury 
(No name) Samuel Laford 27 Lock Attendant on Canal 

Forton 
Radmore Lane Samuel Rhodes 69 Canal Labourer (Ins) 

Sutton Charles Talbot 54 Lock Keeper (Ins) (Canal) 
 John Talbot (Son) 24 Canal Lab (Ins) 

Madeley 
Aqueduct Thomas H Instone 12 Canal Labourer 

Tweedale John Bowdler 73 Traffic Manager (Canal) 

Tweedale Thomas Rochell 62 Canal Labourer 
 George Rochell (Son) 22 Canal Labourer 
 Walter Rochell (Son) 14 Canal Labourer 

Shrewsbury 
Lloyds Houses 
Ditherington 

John Yeomans 75 Labourer on Canal (L N 
Serv) 

27 Pound Close John Edwards 29 Canal Banksman (Nav 
Serv) 
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90 Frankwell William Plimmer 26 Canal Wharf 

Although this census was taken 122 years ago it is of course possible that some of 
our older members may well have known some of these people (in later life!). I 
would be most interested to know if this is the case and if there are stories to be 
told that could be printed in S&News. 

Steve Bean 
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In an article by Joseph Boughey in the Spring 2002 edition of Waterways Journal, 
published by The Boat Museum Society, he describes the last traffics on the 
branches of the Shropshire Union Canal. With the kind permission of The Boat 
Museum Society this has been used to tell the story as it relates to the Shrewsbury 
& Newport Canals.  

The Shropshire Union Railways & Canal Company (SURCCo) controlled both a 
complex series of waterways and a freight carrying system which was unusual 
amongst railway-dominated waterways owners. The London & North Western 
Railway Co (LNWR) owned most of the capital, but left the SURCCo to run the 
canal in a semi-independent fashion, even competing modestly with the LNWR 
lines itself.  

The SURCCo developed freight carrying using its own boats, which it extended 
onto the whole of its system from 1849. As trade developed, especially to and 
from the Midlands, it developed its fleet and facilities further, almost doubling the 
number of narrow boats between 1870 and 1889. By 1898 its fleet had reached its 
height, making it the largest narrow boat fleet in Britain at the time. The branches 
then remained reasonably busy, but less prosperous, parts of a thriving system. 

This coverage is divided into three periods. The first attempts to portray the 
position in the late 1890s and the 1900s, when the system was reasonably 
trafficked; the second attempts to consider the position until 1921, when the 
Shropshire Union ceased carrying; while the last section discusses the final 
decline of toll-carrying traffic. 

1. Relative Prosperity: From the 1890s to 1910 

Returns of traffic carried indicate a steady increase in traffic on the Shropshire 
Union at this time. However, local traffic was a small proportion of the total, and 
this was largely carried by bye-traders, paying tolls, whereas Company boats 
carried the majority of through traffic. 

When the Company was the carrier, overall charges for wharfage and carrying 
were quoted to customers, whereas bye-traders had to arrange tolls, craft, and 
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labour and incur wharfage, storage and collection and delivery charges. It is not 
entirely clear how much more efficient was the integrated service provided to 
customers, but there would be complaints that the system discriminated against 
bye-traders on the main line and through traffic, leaving the bye-traders to handle 
less remunerative local traffics. Numerous small traders handled traffics with 
which the Shropshire Union did not deal, but larger national carriers, like Fellows 
Morton & Clayton, claimed that high tolls deterred them from carrying on the 
Canal. 

Patterns of carrying are hard to discern and quantify, but some details for 1905 are 
available. Traffics to branch ‘stations’ on the Shrewsbury & Newport Canals 
were: 

 Newport Shrewsbury Trench 

Bye-Traders 
L/D 
L/ND 

 
17 
68 

 
813 

1438 

 
9,069 

              - 
Company Boats 
L/D 
L/ND 

 
73 

277 

 
136 
47 

 
1,578 
4,969 

Total 435 2,434 15,616 

  L/D    = Loaded and discharged on the canal (local traffic) 
  L/ND = Loaded on, but not discharged on the canal 

This equates to just 3% of Shropshire Union traffics being carried on the 
Shrewsbury lines. The 'stations' represent traffics at several points, and the 
statistics may indicate merely the places at which freight and tolls were recorded. 

Although the SURCCo was marginally profitable overall, high maintenance costs 
against limited revenue prompted them to consider the closure of several sections, 
including Trench incline in 1881 and the line between Longdon and Shrewsbury 
in 1899. 

The most important source of trade was the Trench area. Coal traffic was 
generated by the Lilleshall mines above the Trench incline and carried, either 
down the incline, or by the private Lilleshall railway to the Humber Arm, for 
distribution to a series of wharves on the lines to Shrewsbury and Newport, and 
onto the main line as far as Market Drayton. The Lilleshall Company had wharves 
at Edgmond, Long Lane and Berwick Wharf, but also wharves at railway stations, 
including that at Newport, where it would later develop canal facilities. 

Most of the Shrewsbury wharves (including much of the canal basin itself) had 
been taken over by the railway, but one canal trader, still there and at Sundorne 
(near Pimley) in 1905, was Frederic Chubb, who also had railway wharves at 
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Yorton, Wem, Dorrington, Baschurch and in Shrewsbury itself. 

Some indications of traffic in the Trench area were provided by William Owen, 
who worked at the Trench incline from 1890 to 1921. During his time, only coal 
was carried down the incline, and grain upwards; about 50-60 boats passed over 
the incline daily at its height. The grain traffic, from Ellesmere Port, was 
transhipped at Trench Wharf between ‘Trench’ narrow boats (the canal from 
Wappenshall to the bottom of the incline required a special narrow boat built only 
6 feet 2 inches wide to pass the narrow locks to Trench Wharf. The SURCCo 
maintained a small fleet of boats built to this gauge. They were always brought up 
the locks stern first, as the return loads were heavier) and tub boats, and to 
Bullocks' Donnington Wood Mill Co. on the former Wombridge Canal; the wharf 
at the latter was lengthened in 1893. In 1905 2,788 tons of coal were loaded on 
the Duke of Sutherland's Canal (the only traffic on this canal, disused shortly 
after) and taken down the incline. This may have come from Muxton Bridge 
Colliery, which worked until 1912. 

The horse drawn small tar boat ‘Medina’ at Newport. She was built narrow to go up Trench 
locks but mainly traded to Shrewsbury gasworks carrying waste acid to the Midlands. 

Along the top two pounds of Trench Locks were manufacturers which had partly 
developed there after the adjacent railway opened in 1849. These included the 
Trench Ironworks and Shropshire Iron Company, wire manufacturers, and the 
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Castle Iron Works. The latter had been opened in 1871 by Nettlefolds, but this 
was sold in 1886, re-opening as the Castle Car Works in 1900, and later Joseph 
Sankey; it had its own basin above the second lock. Raw materials, like copper 
ingots for the Shropshire Iron Co., came from Ellesmere Port, some being 
transhipped at Wappenshall. Return cargoes included hoop iron for cotton 
binders, and wire and wire billets for export. One load, from the Shropshire Iron 
Company for Argentina, took over two years to complete. All of these traffics 
used freight vessels. 

Owen also recalled a chemical works, just below the incline; this was recorded in 
1891 as the Trench (Salop) Phosphates Co, artificial manure manufacturers, 
served by basic slag brought from local furnaces by canal; a whole floor of the 
wharf building at Wappenshall was used to store this. By 1894, when a new wharf 
was being constructed here, this firm was named J & F Albert. Later, the slag 
traffic was transferred to the Humber Arm. 

Grain was carried to Shrewsbury, Newport and Edgmond, much of it imported 
through Ellesmere Port and encouraged by developments at the Port, like the new 
grain warehouse of 1898; much of the latter would pass by rail or road to smaller 
mills. Some traffics later came from Manchester after the opening of the Ship 
Canal and the development of grain terminals there after 1898. The Humber Arm 
was mainly used by the Lilleshall Co, which was served by its own railway from 
the Lubstree terminal, carrying iron ore and coal. The accommodation at Lubstree 
was enlarged in 1893. 

The line from Wappenshall to Shrewsbury included brickworks and pipeworks 
west of Long Lane, where the Lilleshall Co had a coal basin, whose towpath 
bridge was so low that only tub boats could enter. Near Longdon Wharf there was 
a further brick and pipe works, and Shropshire Union freight warehouses and 
wharves there and at Rodington, Withington and Berwick Wharf. At the small 
Uffington Wharf, corn was unloaded in 1906 for a local mill, and a coal wharf at 
Sundorne, east of Pimley Aqueduct; while bricks from a brickyard north of the 
railway bridge at Berwick were unloaded at Pimley in 1906. Into Shrewsbury, 
there was a wharf at Ditherington Flax Mill, and then Shrewsbury Gas Works, 
from which waste acid passed to the Midlands by canal. Beyond here were W L 
Browne's Flour Mills. The wharf at Shrewsbury had been largely taken over for 
railway sidings, but some wharfage, known as Castlefields, remained. 

On the Newport section, the main wharves were at Newport, where there were 
two sets of wharves and a warehouse; there was also a warehouse and wharf at 
Edgmond, operated by the Lilleshall company.  

The story will be concluded, with the second and third periods, in the next issue of 
S&News. 
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SHREWSBURY & NEWPORT CANALS TRUST 

Membership Application 
 

The annual membership fees are:     Individual Membership    £8.50 
 Family Membership*     £10.00 
    (please circle category) Youth Membership (under 18) £3.50 
 Group / Corporate Membership £20.00 

Supplement on all annual rates: for EU £2, for rest of the world: £4. 
*Family membership is for  people living at the same address: only one copy of newsletters and other material is 
sent per family membership.  Only the person indicated as “applicant” below will be entitled to vote.  
 

I/We wish to join the membership of Shrewsbury & Newport Canals Trust in the category 
indicated above.  I/We also wish to make an additional donation of £________.  I/We 
enclose a payment of £________ (cheques made payable to "Shrewsbury & Newport 
Canals Trust"). 
 

I/We hereby agree, if elected, to be bound by all the provisions of the Memorandum and 
Articles of Association of the Trust (copies available on request). 
 

I/We further agree to my/our membership details being recorded on computer, solely for 
the Trust’s organisational purposes. 
 
Signed:………………………………………………………….Date:……………………. 
 

Gift Aid Declaration  – please sign if you pay tax 
I want all donations (includes membership subscriptions) I make from the date of this 
declaration to be treated as Gift Aid Donations (you must pay an amount of income tax or 
capital gains tax equal to the tax reclaimed on your donation(s)).  I will inform you if I 
cease to pay tax. 
 
Signed:………………………………………………………….Date:……………………. 
 

  Forename  Surname             DoB (if under 18) 
 
Applicant:    
 
Others: 
(family  
membership) 
 
Address:    .…………………………………………………………………………………. 
 
…………………………………………………………………………………….………… 
 
……………………………………………….…………… (Postcode)..….……………... 
 
Telephone number: ……………….          E-mail: …………………………………….….. 

Please post with your remittance to:  The Membership Secretary,  
The Shrewsbury & Newport Canals Trust, Brookfield, Wroxeter, Shrewsbury, SY5 6PH 



 20                                                                                                          S&News –May 2003 
 

N A R R O W B O A T   S H E L L S 
Price, Fallows & Co. Limited 

41-42 Ennerdale Road, Harlescott Industrial Estate 
SHREWSBURY, SY1 3LD 

 

WELL BUILT NARROWBOAT SHELLS IN TRADITIONAL,  
SEMI-TRADITIONAL AND CRUISER STYLES UP TO 70FT 

 

SHELLS UP TO 58FT IN LENGTH HAVE 

Floor 10mm Single Piece 
Hull Sides 6mm Single Piece 
Cabin Sides 5mm Single Piece 
Cabin Roof 4mm Single Piece 

 

 

Transport by Our 
Own Vehicles Can  
be Arranged at 
Additional Cost 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Tel:    01743 448344 
Fax:   01743 444025



